

Do-It-Yourself Weapons in Syria

Free Syrian Army forces fighting against President Bashar Assad have filled major gaps in their arsenals by building improvised weapons to combat the Syrian government's superior arsenal of artillery, tanks and warplanes. At present, much of the rebels' artillery consists of pipe-bomb slingshots, improvised-grenade catapults, modified shotguns that shoot grenades, and portable mortar and rocket launchers made from miscellaneous weapon parts and scrap metal.¹ The recently developed "Hell Cannon" launches an adapted propane-gas cylinder full of ammonium nitrate approximately one mile.² Eliot Brown, a British arms expert, says it is the most powerful explosive device used by opposition forces.^{3,4} Perhaps the most creative rebel design utilizes a flat-screen, high-definition television and an imitation PlayStation video-game controller to activate a machine-gun turret atop a makeshift armored vehicle, which was originally a car's chassis. 1,2



Photo courtesy of Eliot Higgins.

Most recently, evidence of improvised rocket-assisted mortars/munitions (IRAMs) have appeared in Syria. These repurposed weapons are 107 mm rockets armed with oversized warheads capable of causing significant damage to structures at short range. Shiite insurgents first used IRAMs, informally called "lob bombs," against American bases in the Iraq war. In July 2008, lob bombs were considered "the greatest threat right now that we face," according to Major General Jeffery Hammond, the former commander of U.S. forces in Baghdad. Interestingly, pro-government forces reportedly fired the IRAMs in Syria in early June 2013 while recapturing Qusayr, a strategic city near the border of Lebanon.

Nevertheless, the use of such weapons underscores the extent to which the rebel and government forces exploit unconventional means to gain the upper hand in the prolonged conflict. Recently, the United States has assessed that the Syrian government used chemical weapons in an 21 August 2013 attack that killed as many as 1,429 people.^{6,7} An additional 150 people are also suspected to have been killed last year by a chemical attack. According to the U.N., more than 100,000 Syrians have died since the civil war began in March 2011, with an average of 5,000 persons killed each month and several million displaced. 9,10

It is unknown what explosive remnants of war (ERW) will remain in Syria when the war ends. Since clearance cannot safely begin until fighting ceases, civilians and military alike will be at risk from ERW that fails to detonate when deployed, and more casualties can be expected. ©

Endnotes

- 1. "DIY Weapons of the Syrian Rebels." *The Atlantic.* 20 February 2013. http://www.theatlantic.com/infocus/2013/02/diy-weapons-of-the-syrian-rebels/100461/. Accessed 8 July 2013.
- 2. Atherton, Kelsey D. "10 Improvised Weapons Created by Syrian Rebels." *Popular Science.* 29 May 2013. http://www.popsci.com/technology/gallery/2013-05/ten-improvised-weapons-made-syrian-rebels?image=3. Accessed 8 July 2013.
- 3. "DIY Weapons in Syria- The Hell Cannon." *Brown Moses Blog.* 23 May 2013. http://www.popsci.com/technology/gallery/2013-05/ten-improvised-weapons-made-syrian-rebels? image=3http://bit.ly/1500DiH. Accessed 7 August 2013.
- 4. Pizzi, Michael and Ahmed Kwider. "With US Weapons Nowhere to be Found, Rebels Grow Increasingly Desperate." Syria: Direct. 16 July 2013. http://www.syriadirect.org/main/30-reports/645-with-us-weapons-nowhere-to-be-found-rebels-grow-increasingly-desperate. Accessed 8 August 2013.
- 5. Burns, Robert. "AP: 'Lob bombs' biggest worry for US in Baghdad.' Fox News. 12 July 2008. http://www.foxnews.com/wires/2008Jul12/0,4670,IraqEliteBombers,00.html. Accessed 8 July 2013.
- 6. Keath, Lee and Zeina Karam. "Syria Chemical Weapons: UN Inspectors Probe Allegations Of Nerve Gas Attack." Huffington Post. 26 August 2013. http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2013/08/27/syria-chemical-weapons n 3820586.html. Accessed 27 August 2013.
- 7. Kerry, John. "Statement on Syria." Remarks given in the Treaty Room, Washington, D.C., 30 August 2013. http://www.state.gov/secretary/remarks/2013/08/213668.htm. Accessed 5 September 2013.
- 8. Marquardt, Alexander. "Israel Accuses Syria of Using Chemical Weapons, 'Probably Sarin." ABC News. 23 April 2013. http://abcnews.go.com/blogs/headlines/2013/04/israel-accuses-syria-of-using-chemical-weapons-probably-sarin/. Accessed 7 August 2013.
- Mroue, Bassem and John Heilprin. "Syria Death Toll: UN Says Nearly 93,000 Killed In Conflict Since 2011." Huffington Post. 13 June 2013. http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2013/06/13/syria-death-toll-2013 n 3433153.html. Accessed 8 July 2013.
- 10. Lederer, Edith. "Syrian opposition urges US to provide weapons fast." *US News.* 25 July 2013. http://www.usnews.com/news/world/articles/2013/07/25/syrian-opposition-urges-us-to-provide-weapons-fast. Accessed 7 August 2013.

TOP OF PAGE

The Journal of ERW & Mine Action is produced and sponsored by:



© 2013 All rights reserved. The Journal of ERW and Mine Action, Center for International Stabilization and Recovery at James Madison University.

MSC 4902 Harrisonburg, VA / USA 22807 | Email: cisr@jmu.edu

If cited properly, short sections (a sentence or two) can be used without permission. Written *Journal of ERW and Mine Action* approval is required, however, before longer sections of content published in *The Journal* may be used by another source or publication.

ISSN 2154-1485

Past Issues * CISR Home * Subscribe